## Safe Energy Leadership Alliance

February 1, 2016

The Honorable Sally Jewell Secretary of the Interior U.S. Department of the Interior 1849 C St. NW Washington, DC 20240

#### Dear Secretary Jewell:

We are very pleased with your recent decision to place a hold on new coal leases and to launch a comprehensive review to identify and evaluate potential reforms to the federal coal program. Ensuring that American taxpayers are earning a fair return for the use of their public resources while protecting public safety and the environment is of the utmost importance to the Safe Energy Leadership Alliance (SELA). As members of SELA – a coalition of more than one hundred and sixty local, state, and tribal leaders from across the Pacific Northwest, Montana, Idaho, and Canada – we seek full assessment, disclosure, and mitigation of the economic, cultural, environmental, health, and safety risks posed by increased coal and oil transport throughout our region, and update the Department's federal coal leasing program accordingly.

While we represent communities large and small, urban and rural, across a vast geographic area, we share a common mandate to protect the health, safety, and welfare of our residents. We have advocated for more comprehensive reviews of proposed coal and oil terminals, particularly the assessment of safety, health, economic, and environmental impacts of associated transport by rail and barge. However, transport is just one piece of the puzzle. To truly understand and address risks and costs to our communities, federal decisions about future coal leases should consider the full range of risks, costs, and impacts from extraction through end use.

Under your leadership, the Department of the Interior (DOI) has taken bold steps in an effort to address climate change, while also working to bring federal regulations into the 21<sup>st</sup> Century. We are grateful for your assistance in initiating the development of new administrative rules to replace the "Coal Production Regions and Lease by Application" program with a new model of leasing that improves transparency, accounts for the full risks and costs of coal mining proposals, and strengthens protections for public health and safety, the economy, and the environment.

This update to the current federal coal program is needed to meet the following goals:

# • <u>Improve Transparency, Coordination, and Comprehensiveness of Environmental Review</u>

The DOI should strengthen its oversight process to ensure achievement of the Bureau of Land Management's multi-use mandate. To improve transparency and coordination of environmental reviews, the DOI should: hold at least a 30-day comment period on *all* 

federal mine plans coinciding with an environmental analysis under the National Environmental Policy Act; post notices in the Federal Register and on the Office of Surface Mining's website, and notify interested parties.

The DOI should make affirmative findings that the requirements of the Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act are met in all mining plans approved by the Secretary. Additionally, the DOI should finalize its stream protection rule, including additional protections for water quality and habitat.

The scope of environmental review should assess not only the local impacts of the mining proposal, but also the risks and costs to health, safety, environment, traffic, and the economy in communities along rail and barge transport corridors associated with proposed coal extraction.

### • Ensure Fair Market Value Returned to Public

The DOI should establish minimum bids for each coal region, as required by current regulations, taking into account geologic conditions, coal quality and supply, and demand for federal coal (including exports). The DOI "pause" on new lease sales is a great first step; new prices for proposed lease modifications should not be established until regional minimum bids are finalized. Further, the DOI should increase the royalty rate for surface-mined coal from 12.5 percent to 18.75 percent for all new leases and lease renewals.

### • Provide Greater Certainty for Reclamation

The DOI's Inspector General should conduct an audit of the self-bonding program and its use by companies to ensure companies have adequate funds or assets to cover the full cost of reclaiming lands and waters after mining. In doing so, the DOI should also seek independent review of bond amounts by hiring a consultant familiar with mine reclamation costs. This review is especially important for bonds held by the federal government for federal lands and minerals.

It is time to transition the federal coal leasing system from a single-purpose focus on coal extraction to one that assesses and addresses the full costs and risks of coal extraction, transport, and end use on our health, economy, and environment. As members of SELA, we are bridging interests of urban and rural communities, and standing together across borders to defend the health and safety of our people in the face of ever-growing coal and crude oil transport. We ask for your continued leadership in the remaining months of this Administration to move this effort forward. Our communities and the citizens we represent deserve more.

The Honorable Sally Jewell February 1, 2016 Page 3

Thank you for your efforts on this important issue thus far, and of your consideration of this these further requests. For more information or to discuss any one of our comments, please contact Rachel Smith, Government Relations Manager, at 206-263-9628.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

Executive, King County, WA

One Constanti

Mark Gamba

MM.

Mayor, Milwaukie, OR

Jesse Salomon

Councilmember, Shoreline, WA

Chris Roberts

Mayor, Shoreline, WA

**Bruce Bassett** 

Mayor, Mercer Island, WA

Jennifer Gregerson

Mayor, Mukilteo, WA

Lorena Gonzalez

Councilmember, Seattle, WA

LOB JOHNSON

Mike O'Brien

Councilmember, Seattle, WA

Wanu Kor

Rob Johnson

Councilmember, Seattle, WA

Wayne Roth

Councilmember, Bainbridge Island, WA



Lisa Batey

Council President, Milwaukie, OR

Doris McConnell

Councilmember, Shoreline, WA

Doris Mc Connell

Peter Cornelison

Pita Cornelison

Councilmember, Hood River, OR

Michael Lilliquist

M.W. Lilliguis

Councilmember, Bellingham, WA

CINDON

Christine Cook

Councilmember, Mukilteo, OR

Jessyn Farrell

Representative, 46<sup>th</sup> Legislative District, WA

Adrienne Fraley-Monillas

Councilmember, Edmonds, WA

Paul Blackburn

Mayor, Hood River, OR

Paul Bladeline

Ryan Mello

Supra Mall

Councilmember, Tacoma, WA

**Dennis Higgins** 

Och Higgi, M.

Councilmember, Kent, WA

Ben Stuckart

Ben Stockant

Councilmember, Spokane, WA

Jay Inslee, Washington State Governor cc: Patty Murray, Washington State Senator Maria Cantwell, Washington State Senator Suzan Delbene, Washington State Representative, 1<sup>st</sup> District Rick Larsen, Washington State Representative, 2<sup>nd</sup> District Jamie Herrera Beutler, Washington State Representative, 3<sup>rd</sup> District Dan Newhouse, Washington State Representative, 4<sup>th</sup> District Cathy McMorris Rodgers, Washington State Representative, 5<sup>th</sup> District Derek Kilmer, Washington State Representative, 6<sup>th</sup> District Jim McDermott, Washington State Representative, 7<sup>th</sup> District David Reichert, Washington State Representative, 8th District Adam Smith, Washington State Representative, 9<sup>th</sup> District Denny Heck, Washington State Representative, 10<sup>th</sup> District Kate Brown, Oregon Governor Ron Wyden, Oregon Senator Jeff Merkley, Oregon Senator Suzanne Bonamici, Oregon Representative, 1<sup>st</sup> District Greg Walden, Oregon Representative, 2<sup>nd</sup> District Earl Blumenauer, Oregon Representative, 3<sup>rd</sup> District Peter Defazio, Oregon Representative, 4<sup>th</sup> District Kurt Schrader, Oregon Representative, 5<sup>th</sup> District Steve Bullock, Montana Governor Steve Daines, Montana Senator Jon Tester, Montana Senator Ryan Zinke, Montana Senator C.L. "Butch" Otter, Idaho Governor Mike Crapo, Idaho Senator James E. Risch, Idaho Senator Raul Labrado, Idaho Representative Mike Simpson, Idaho Representative Jerry Brown, California Representative Dianne Feinstein, California Senator Barbra Boxer, California Senator Doug Lamalfa, California Representative, 1<sup>st</sup> District Jared Huffman, California Representative, 2<sup>nd</sup> District John Garamendi, California Representative, 3<sup>rd</sup> District Tom McClintock, California Representative, 4th District Mike Thompson, California Representative, 5<sup>th</sup> District Doris Matsui, California Representative, 6<sup>th</sup> District Ami Bera, California Representative, 7<sup>th</sup> District

Paul Cook, California Representative, 8<sup>th</sup> District

Jerry McNerney, California Representative, 9<sup>th</sup> District Jeff Denham, California Representative, 10<sup>th</sup> District Mark Desaulnier, California Representative, 11<sup>th</sup> District Nancy Pelosi, California Representative, 12<sup>th</sup> District Barbara Lee, California Representative, 13<sup>th</sup> District Jacki Speier, California Representative, 14<sup>th</sup> District Eric Swalwell, California Representative, 15<sup>th</sup> District Jim Costa, California Representative, 16<sup>th</sup> District Michael Honda, California Representative, 17<sup>th</sup> District Anna Eshoo, California Representative, 18<sup>th</sup> District Zoe Lofgren, California Representative, 19<sup>th</sup> District Sam Farr, California Representative, 20<sup>th</sup> District David Valadao, California Representative, 21<sup>st</sup> District Devin Nunes, California Representative, 22<sup>nd</sup> District Kevin McCarthy, California Representative, 23<sup>rd</sup> District Lois Capps, California Representative, 24<sup>th</sup> District Steve Knight, California Representative, 25<sup>th</sup> District Julia Brownley, California Representative, 26<sup>th</sup> District Judy Chu, California Representative, 27<sup>th</sup> District Adam Schiff, California Representative, 28th District Tony Cardenas, California Representative, 29<sup>th</sup> District Brad Sherman, California Representative, 30<sup>th</sup> District Pete Aguilar, California Representative, 31<sup>st</sup> District Grace Napolitano, California Representative, 32<sup>nd</sup> District Ted Lieu, California Representative, 33<sup>rd</sup> District Xavier Becerra, California Representative, 34<sup>th</sup> District Norma Torres, California Representative, 35<sup>th</sup> District Raul Ruiz, California Representative, 36<sup>th</sup> District Karen Bass, California Representative, 37<sup>th</sup> District Linda Sanchez, California Representative, 38<sup>th</sup> District Edward Royce, California Representative, 39<sup>th</sup> District Lucille Roybal-Allard, California Representative, 40<sup>th</sup> District Mark Takano, California Representative, 41<sup>st</sup> District Ken Calvert, California Representative, 42<sup>nd</sup> District Maxine Waters, California Representative, 43<sup>rd</sup> District Janice Hahn, California Representative, 44<sup>th</sup> District Mimi Walters, California Representative, 45<sup>th</sup> District Loretta Sanchez, California Representative, 46<sup>th</sup> District Alan Lowenthal, California Representative, 47<sup>th</sup> District Dana Rohrabacher, California Representative, 48<sup>th</sup> District Darrell Issa, California Representative, 49<sup>th</sup> District Duncan Hunter, California Representative, 50<sup>th</sup> District Juan Vargas, California Representative, 51<sup>st</sup> District Scott Peters, California Representative, 52<sup>nd</sup> District

The Honorable Sally Jewell February 1, 2016 Page 7

Susan Davis, California Representative, 53<sup>rd</sup> District
Rachel Smith, Government Relations Manager, Office of King County Executive Dow
Constantine
Michael Charles, External Relations Specialist and SELA Coordinator